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 RIBBLE VALLEY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
REPORT TO PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

Agenda Item No.   7 
meeting date:  12th February 2015 
title:   TREE WORKS NOTIFICATION, SPEX OPTICIANS 
submitted by:  DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES  
principal author: PHIL JOHNSON 
 
 
1 PURPOSE 
 
1.1 To request that Members formally confirm the intention to allow the works as identified 

within the notification without making a new tree preservation order 
 
2 BACKGROUND  
 
2.1 A tree works notification (application number 3/2014/1100) was submitted on 15th 

December 2014. The notification outlines the intention to remove three trees to the rear 
of Spex Opticians (adjacent to the market area) due to their potential to further damage 
a wall to an extent where it would become a concern to public safety. 

 
2.2 The trees are not protected by a tree preservation order, but are located on the 

boundary of the Clitheroe Conservation Area (the character area of the conservation 
area designated as the ‘Central Area’ – which is not designated specifically for trees). As 
such the notification is not an application for permission, but a notice of intention to carry 
out work (under section 211 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990). The Council 
does not have the power to refuse permission or to grant permission, the options 
available to Committee are to either make a new tree preservation order in order to 
protect the trees from removal, or not to make a new tree preservation order and 
therefore allow the work to go ahead as described within the notification. 

 
2.3 The applicant has indicated their intention to plant two replacement trees further back 

from the wall in order to protect public amenity whilst ensuring the wall is not damaged 
further by trees. 

 
3 ISSUES 
 
3.1 On 4th December 2014 the Countryside Officer (Phil Johnson) conducted an assessment 

of the trees and concluded that the trees were all in good condition with no visible signs 
of defects. However, it was also noted that the trees were located very close to a tall wall 
that acts partially as a retaining structure, damage to the wall was indicative of tree 
related damage. Additionally, the trees are currently only at semi-maturity and as such 
would be expected to grow to a mature height and girth of more than double their current 
size, this would put the trees in direct physical contact with the wall and this would 
without doubt cause very significant damage (likely resulting in the collapse of the wall). 

 
4 RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
4.1 The approval of this report may have the following implications 

• Resources – No implications identified.  
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• Technical, Environmental and Legal – No implications identified.  

 
• Political – No implications identified. 

 
• Reputation – No implications identified. 

 
• Equality & Diversity – No implications identified. 

 
5 RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE 
 
5.1 Agree to allow the Section 211 Notification to pass without placing the trees under the 

protection of a tree preservation order – thereby authorising their removal by default. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PHIL JOHNSON JOHN HEAP 
COUNTRYSIDE OFFICER DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
See attached copy of the Notification and an assessment carried out by the Countryside Officer 
on the trees in question. 
 
 
For further information please ask for Phil Johnson, extension 4505. 
 
REF: PJ/P&D/12-02-15 
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